MINUTES

EXECUTIVE COUNCIL

THE FLORIDA BAR HEALTH LAW SECTION

September 15, 2011
I. Call to Order

The meeting was called to order by Chair, Cynthia Mikos, at 4:00 p.m. at the Don Shula’s Hotel and Golf Resort, Miami Lakes, Florida.

Executive Council members who attended were: Bill Dillon, Rodney Johnson, Thomas Clark, Erin Aebel, Susan Tuite, Grant Dearborn, Robert Nicholson, , Rodger Hochman, Lewis Fishman, Benabe Icaza, Cynthia Mikos, Sandra Greenblatt,  Steven Grigas and George Indest . 

Executive Council members absent but excused were:  Ed Tellichea, Jodi Laurence, Charmine Chiu and Monica Rodriguez.

Executive Council members absent and unexcused were:  Jay Wolfson, Mildred Beam and Jennifer Smith.

Others in attendance were Harold Kaplan, Katrina Vantassel, Allen Grossman, Christine Whitney, Malinda Lugo, Chet Barclay and Ashlea Wiley.  
II.
Opening Remarks—Cynthia Mikos, Chair

Ms. Mikos welcomed attendees to the meeting.  She opened the meeting with a brief recap of the day’s Long Range planning meeting and then moved directly on to the meeting agenda.
III.
Approval of Previous Meeting Minutes –William Dillon, Secretary

The minutes of the June 23, 2011, regular meeting of the Executive Council of the Health Law Section were moved by motion, seconded, and unanimously approved. 
IV.
Financial Report – Bernabe Icaza, Treasurer
Mr. Icaza reported that the financial condition of the section was good.  There was some discussion regarding the section sponsorship opportunities and ways to attract new sponsors.  There was also discussion concerning ensuring appropriate treatment of the section’s long time sponsor(s).
V.
Committee Reports

a. Communication and Technology 

i. Newsletter – Tom Clark
Mr. Clark reported that the Fall newsletter is almost ready for publication and should go out in November.

ii. Website – William Dillon

There was discussion regarding the difficulty in keeping up with the website updates.  Specifically, the webmasters, Bill Dillon and Rod Johnson, indicated that the website was not easy to update without referring to the user manual which, unfortunately, is not fully complete.  Discussion was had about having the current webmaster take over the routine updates, although such updates would still go through the site webmasters.
b. Public Health – Rodney Johnson, Walter Carfora
Mr. Johnson reported that the Public Health law committee was continuing to identify speakers for future telephone CLE conference calls.  He also indicated that he the committee has been receiving assistance from Public Health majors at the University of West Florida.
c. Legislative Committee (2011 Legislative Update) – Steve Grigas
Mr. Grigas indicated that had been in contact with many of the new volunteers to the Legislative Committee.  He mentioned that legislative committee weeks were just around the corner and that he expected a very busy session due in part to the January start date due to legislative redistricting.  From a health law perspective, Mr. Grigas indicated that he expects to see legislation in the areas of Medicaid Reform, Long Term Care, Fraud and Abuse and Reimbursement issues.
d. Health Care Reform Committee – Troy Kishbaugh
Cynthia Mikos reported on behalf of Troy Kishbaugh.  She mentioned that 50 people attended a recent seminar on health care reform.
e. Education Committee – Grant Dearborn
Mr. Dearborn reported that the “Eat and Educate” CLE seminars had been well received and he provided an attendance report for the seminars up to the date of this meeting.  There was discussion regarding adding a new seminar for regulatory and legislative updates to be held in Tallahassee.  Much of the discussion of the proposed new seminar revolved around having a seminar that government attorneys in Tallahassee could attend, as they are often unable to travel, while also allowing private attorneys from outside of Tallahassee the opportunity to meet in person with government lawyers.  Mr. Dearborn indicated that he would get back with Council with some possible dates for the seminar.
VI.
Old Business

a. Sponsorships – Sandy Greenblatt
Ms. Greenblatt advised that the sponsorship packets had been revised and encouraged Executive Council members to each try and contact at least three potential sponsors.  
b. Bylaw Revisions – Lew Fishman

Mr. Fishman noted that the Bylaws were conformed to meet Bar requirements, were reviewed by the PEC and passed 9-0.  The next step is for the Bylaws to be reviewed by the Rules Committee and the Budget Committee before being presented to the Board of Governors.  Approval of the Bylaws is expected in December.
VII.
New Business

a. BOG Report – Cynthia Mikos
Ms. Mikos will be attending the October BOG meeting in Charleston, SC.  There was brief discussion regarding the Section’s BOG Liason, Carl Schwait and the duties he performs.  Generally, the opinion was expressed that Mr. Schwait does a good job communicating Section needs/concerns to the BOG.
b. Dues/Fees Reduction for Government Health Lawyers
There was discussion concerning trying to make it easier for government lawyers to participate in the Section and to attend Section CLE programs.  In particular, the Council discussed the written request of Nicholas Romenello, General Counsel for the Florida Department of Health to reduce fees for government lawyers.  While the Council members were generally supportive there was concern that such a reduction would be problematic under Florida’s ethics laws.  
VIII. Chair-Elect Comments – Bernabe Icaza
Mr. Icaza briefly raised some concerns relating to certification and re-certification requirements for the area of Health Law.  The Council discussed the low certification test passage rate in comparison to other subject matter areas. The Council also discussed the peer review component of the certification and recertification process.
IX.
Next Executive Council Meeting 

Thursday, January 26, 2012

Tampa, Florida
The meeting was adjourned at 6:17 pm.
William Dillon, Secretary
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